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18:01

I am strong
I am healthy
I have faith

25.03.2020
Living room



17:59

Balti and mugga..  such domestic 
items, don't you think?

28.03.2020
Living room

02:23
but my wall-clock is ahead of its 

time.

1.Tomorrow/today is cleaning day.
2.I want to write about you but     
the font is too big. You can only 
write whispers in tiny cursive 
handwriting. 
3.A friend gave me perfume in a 
teal glass bottle. I don’t remem-
ber whether it smelled nice or 
not, I used it scarcely. I wonder 
where it is now.. 
4.Think of ten happy memories. I 
know I thought of six but I have 
more, I promise.
5.Good night
6.I found three silver ones in my 
hair today. Edit there are actual-
ly �ve silver hair.
7.Flour is white until you add 
baking powder. 

27.03.2020
My bedroom



00:58

I forgot it was April’s fool.

02.04.2020
Guest room

17:33

Roads are more grey than usual. 
Beggar or unemployed?

This mask makes my face so itchy. 
I feel extremely dehydrated.
Greener sounds real but redder 
doesn't sound like a real word. 
Yes, you are right I don't have 

anything to say. 

Knock knock 
Who?

Distracted easily
Distracted easily who?

..

04.04.2020
Car



17:33

It's Ramzan. As a kid I loved 
Ramzan, I liked to pray & I felt 
the nights getting lighter and 

wind breezing sweeter. Our 
families built the walls for the 

temples we call gods in and 
sometimes underneath the ruins of 
those temples there is still the 
foundation of love and hope of a 

God you believe in. 
I still love Ramzan and fasting 

and having a month to dedicate and 
reevaluate. But the rules and 

expectations keep growing and what 
I deliver keeps running short.
I saw the �rst lizard of the 

season outside my window. I sweat 
all through my shirt but this has 

nothing to do with summer. 

I will have to eat in an hour now.

30.04.2020
Borrowed bedroom

00:07

Do you have stretch marks around 
your knees? 

It's where the lightning struck. 
I want to share a picture of my 
shoes.  They were quite vibrant 
when I bought them but now they 
have greyed. If I share it I'm 

afraid I'm letting you in my life, 
have I already done that?

Domesticity clouds my mind, things 
feel further and further out of 

reach.

18.04.2020
Bedroom



18:18

There are two lights lit right 
now, one in the corridor and one 

of this phone. 

My family is very happy when I 
wear shalwar kameez. When I wear 
my hair long. Dress feminine until 

it attracts lustful eyes and 
boyish only before it says not 

tameable. 
I bent and saw two legs through 

the white shalwar. 

30.04.2020
Bedroom

18:33
Terrace

After rain two water drops fell on 
my phone rounding a few rainbows.
I haven't been outside even on the 
terrace. This evening is strangely 

nostalgic, to hear kids on the 
street or in their houses and 
women walking on their terrace. 
The wind is cool and little birds 
�ap their wings. Everything is 
okay. If I was a younger girl I 

would be running back home because 
it's almost Maghrib. 

18:45
Dining room

Inside is warm and humid. The 
whole house smells of fried pako-
ras (they were samosas actually). 
The table is set with tang and 

Rooh-Afza. 
Waiting for 18:52

02.05.2020
Past



01:14

Tubelight was �ickering, not 
because of demons but because of 
thunder and rain. I went to see 
it, the carpet near the terrace 

door was drenched. 
How many times do you turn the 

lock? Once or twice? They usually 
have the same effect don’t you 

think?

One seems like auto-save, two like 
a manual save.

I’m not wearing my slippers, not 
very big on shoes. So now I can’t 
�nd them; I have a habit of wear-
ing them to one place and return-
ing without them. I light the 

stove with the only match stick in 
the box.

03.05.2020
Kitchen

17:30

What do you call a sad kharbooza?
Melan-cholic. 

03.05.2020
Bedroom



17:30

It was raining today and I thought 
of that rain scene in Dhobi ghaat. 
The girl (I can’t remember her 
name right now) with freshly 

washed hair, is sitting drinking a 
cup of tea, watching through the 
window as the rain speeds up. 
Begum Akhtar is playing in the 

background. And in the next scene, 
Munna (Zohaib) is �xing his leak-

ing roof. 
I have always loved that movie- 
especially this particular scene. 
Have you heard people saying that 
rain falls everywhere equally? 

Whenever it rains around this time 
everyone is happy because it tones 
down the rising hot weather, but 
my father always prays against it, 
because it’s bad for the gandum 
fasal. The crops are mature and 
ready to be harvested but due to 
climate change the rains are 

untimely. I could call it a wheat 
crop but don’t have the same ring. 

It is the Gandum fasal that fami-
lies depend on ripening to feed 
the young ones, not the wheat 

crops. 
It makes me think about 

pregnancies.
When one of my childhood friends 
got pregnant I bought a little 
onesie for her baby. She had 

trouble conceiving, we were all 
excited and then she had a 

miscarriage. I dreaded the onesie, 
the present turned into a painful 

reminder. 
You carry a pregnancy for months 

and in the end, it’s lost to 
unforeseen rain. 

 

10.05.2020
Bedroom



21:51

Do you �oss your teeth before or 
after brushing them? 

Some months ago a threat of war 
broke in the country, my broth-
er-in-law - who is an army avia-
tor, was called to the backups. 

I prayed every day. 
Everyone you love is a statistic. 
Now the air is tense with the 
pandemic hung over our heads, I 

think of my sister who is a 
doctor, goes to the hospital every 
day and then attends to her chil-
dren. I pray every second. There 
is always a war, the world is 
always on �re and the heart is 
always heavy with a fear shaped 

into a prayer. 
In one of Bill Watterson’s comics 
Calvin asks ‘I wonder if you can 
refuse to inherit the world?’ and 
Hobbes replies ‘I think if you are 
born it’s too late.’ and some days 

I wish I didn’t inherit this 
world. 

I am being washed away with a 
feeling of waste and hopelessness, 
and I don’t think I can get rid of 

it anytime sooner. 

14.05.2020
Bedroom



03:23

Walk to the second �oor where they 
keep the occasional burning stove. 

Ingredients:
Limp diced tomatoes,

Sliced Sausages, 
Salt, pepper, soy sauce, 

Ketchup, 
Spaghetti. 
Method:

Boil spaghetti and take them out 
in whatever dish you can �nd. Fry 
sausages, add tomatoes plus season-
ing and ketchup.  When the sauce 
simmers add boiled spaghetti.
Sit in the room of grey carpet, 

and orange & black walls radiating 
Lahore’s summer. 

Share it with Shamama and Sana. 
Slurp Slurp. We don’t fork around.

16.05.2020
Bedroom

20:32

How much do you look at your body? 
Maybe it was the lighting - I 
looked over my left shoulder, 
where I had a scar, I now could 
barely see anything. It had lived 
as a perfect circle; born as I 
fell off a bicycle, racing with 

Haroon. 
The thought of this scar leaving 
my body made me more bitter than 
sweet, I felt as if I’d been taxed 

out of this story. 
I have always thought of scars as 
tiny scribbles marking a journey 
on your skin and this one comes 
from a wonderfully sunny day. 
Yet the thought that the whole 

landscape of the body changes the 
way the earth rotates is quite 

neat, isn’t it?

21:00 on the computer, 
09:06 on the wall clock.

24.05.2020
My bedroom



20:32

Think of a song that reminds you 
of home.

Think of a song that says goodbye. 

09.06.2020
Between streets
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